
Speech: Andrea Coscelli on the CMA’s
role as the UK exits the European
Union

It’s a pleasure to be here to speak today. Evidently, the political landscape
in the UK has been very much in the news since the British people voted to
leave the European Union some 9 months ago. At a time when the UK’s
relationship with international counterparts inside and outside the EU is
under such a spotlight, it is timely to have the opportunity to speak to such
an esteemed international audience.

Exactly what form the UK’s relationship with the EU will take once it ceases
to be a member and the specific process by which it will get there remains
somewhat uncertain and will be subject to the outcome of discussions and
decisions made by politicians in London, Brussels and the 27 other EU member
states. So I cannot promise that what I say today will provide all the
answers on that.

But what I can talk about is the Competition and Markets Authority’s (CMA)
place in this process. And in doing so, if there is one message that I, as
the CMA’s Acting Chief Executive, would like to get across today, it is this:
regardless of where those political processes and choices take us, it is my
strong hope and expectation that the CMA will continue to be a key member of
the international competition and consumer law enforcement community and as
such will seek to continue to maintain and develop strong relationships with
other enforcers, both within Europe and beyond.

Where things currently stand

First, let me set out and reflect briefly on where things currently stand
regarding the UK’s exit from the EU (Exit), and, the direct implications of
that Exit for the UK competition regime.

Just over 2 weeks ago, our Prime Minister delivered a speech in which she set
out a number of core points setting out the UK government’s plans for Exit
negotiations. Key among these points, for our purposes today, are:

first, the UK government’s plan to notify its intention to withdraw from
the EU, and thus to trigger the 2-year period in which a withdrawal
agreement must be negotiated, by the end of next month has not changed;
second, the UK government is committed to leaving the EU’s single market
and ending the jurisdiction of the European Court of Justice in the UK;
and
third, the UK will not be a full member of the European customs union,
but aims to agree arrangements for tariff-free trade with the EU.

The speech also reinforced the message that, in those Exit negotiations, the
government will seek to ensure that UK businesses remain able to trade with
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the single market in goods and services, while gaining greater control over
the number of people who come to the UK from Europe. It also confirmed that
the body of EU law, or ‘acquis’, that is currently applicable, will continue
to apply on day one post-Exit with changes being made gradually – so as to
avoid any ‘cliff-edge’ and associated business uncertainty.

It is now apparent that the precise relationship that the UK establishes with
the EU is likely to be unique to the UK and not one mirroring current models
directly. The Prime Minister made apparent, for example, that the government
will not seek to remain part of the European Economic Area (EEA). EEA
membership would have likely meant that the UK competition regime would have
largely continued to mirror the status quo. The focus therefore shifts to a
scenario where the UK reverts to international law obligations under World
Trade Organisation (WTO) rules and where the nature of the future link with
the EU is the subject of a specifically-negotiated bilateral or wider
multilateral agreement, but, the precise scope and nature of which will only
become clear further down the line.

Negotiations, by their nature, bring with them a degree of uncertainty and
where the UK and EU ultimately land will determine the nature and extent of
the effect and impact of the UK’s Exit upon the CMA and the UK’s competition
policy and enforcement more generally. Whilst the arrangement to be reached
is for the government to assess, that is not to say that we, the CMA, see
ourselves merely as a passive observer in the period up to Exit and beyond.
Rather, we see our role as, in essence, three-fold:

First, and principally, as an authority: to continue taking decisions
that contribute to making markets work in the interests of consumers, of
businesses and of helping the wider economy grow.
Second, as an adviser: to advise government on our areas of expertise in
an informed, constructive and objective manner.
Third, as a contributor: to fulfil and develop our role as a member of
the global enforcement community.

To the extent that, post-Exit, the UK needs to reformulate its own laws and
policies to replace EU provisions, there is evidently an important potential
role for the CMA to play as an advocate and adviser on how competition
principles can inform policy and law-making – whether generally or in
particular sectors. But these are issues for another day, and I would rather
focus today on each of the aforementioned 3 limbs of our current role.

1. Role as an authority

Our primary role as an authority is to promote competition in markets and
make sure those markets work in the interest of consumers. Markets are not
standing still while political debate goes on, and we must ensure that we are
not diverted from our delivering on this role while political debate around
the terms of exit continues.

Making markets work in the interests of consumers, business and the economy

Thus it is, firstly, of critical importance to the CMA that we ensure our



focus is not diverted from our ‘day job’ of making markets work and minimise
disruption to our exercise of our ongoing enforcement work, and other
functions: businesses are still trading and consumers still risk being harmed
by anti-competitive and unfair practices. We are, of course, aware of the
possible evolution of our role and powers that could emerge post-Exit. But
presently, my principal focus in all areas of our work very much remains on
seeing our current and upcoming cases and investigations through to
successful and impactful conclusions, to ensure that the UK’s consumers,
businesses and wider economy all benefit from the opportunities offered by
competitive markets.

Our strong ongoing commitment to making markets work can be illustrated in 3
areas.

First, enforcement.

Having, in its early life, built the structural and organisational
foundations from which to grow, the CMA has in the past 18 months stepped up
significantly our own enforcement work: we are opening more cases and
bringing cases to resolution quicker than our predecessors, while not letting
up on our analytical rigour and ensuring due process and fairness to the
parties involved. At the same time, through the European Competition Network
(ECN), comprising the European Commission and the national competition
authorities, and the International Consumer Protection and Enforcement
Network (ICPEN), we have contributed actively to efforts similarly to enhance
the effectiveness of enforcement across the EEA, which we see as beneficial
to UK consumers.

Those enforcement efforts will not waver in the period to Exit. As I’ve said,
the outcome ultimately negotiated between the EU and the UK may, over time,
impact our portfolio depending on, for example, the transitional or longer-
term case allocation and jurisdictional arrangements that are put into place.
But in the meantime, we have a substantial portfolio of open antitrust cases
– currently 12 – with important decisions and Statements of Objections in
contemplation and new cases being launched in the coming weeks. Alongside
this, we are developing our portfolio of significant consumer enforcement
cases – currently we are progressing 4 announced projects. It is critical
that our primary focus remains concentrated on these cases.

Second, mergers and markets.

With the same commitment to making markets work in mind, we continue to
review the mergers that come before us, and – in that work and our markets
work – to refine our processes, to ensure that they are as efficient and
effective as possible, reducing burdens and uncertainties for businesses
while protecting consumers. We have of course recently completed 2 very
significant investigations into the UK energy and banking sectors, where we
are now in the process of securing impactful remedies. But our markets work
also continues into other important sectors of the UK – and indeed European –
economy. So, for example, we are currently investigating the competitive and
consumer impacts of digital comparison tools – price comparison websites and
the like. These intermediaries are important market players in a number of
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sectors and countries, and thus I can very much envisage our findings being
of interest to authorities and regulators beyond the UK and contributing to
the international debate on how to ensure that the online economy operates
competitively and in the consumer interest.

And third, securing impactful outcomes from our work.

Rightly, our work needs to receive effective judicial scrutiny. But that also
means we need to put significant effort into explaining and defending our
decisions under such scrutiny. Thus, for example, we are currently defending
a number of our high-impact outcomes against challenges brought by parties.
For example, in the UK’s Competition Appeal Tribunal we are currently
defending appeals against 2 major enforcement decisions under the Competition
Act – our recent decision concerning the excessive – and future – pricing of
phenytoin sodium capsules by Pfizer and Flynn Pharma – and our decision in
the generic pharmaceuticals patent litigation settlement case (Paroxetine),
which is being challenged by GlaxoSmithKline and others; and an appeal
concerning a recent merger decision prohibiting Intercontinental Exchange’s
acquisition of trading software firm Trayport.

A robust and thorough explanation and defence of our reasoning in ongoing
cases like these will be critical to delivering our primary objective of
making markets work well for consumers.

Supporting economic growth

That frontline work underpins an additional key aspect of our role: to
support economic growth.

The UK government has emphasised that it sees building a productive, open and
competitive business environment as vital in achieving its policy aims, both
domestic and international.

As regards the latter, it has made clear its view that the UK ‘remains open
for business’ and will continue to be outward-looking even after Exit. And
domestically, it is formulating a new modern industrial strategy that builds
on the UK’s existing strengths and will help deliver – in the government’s
words – “an economy that works for everyone”: one which provides a stable and
predictable environment for businesses, creates fertile conditions for new
competitors and industries to grow, and makes real differences to the work
and lives of businesses, investors, consumers and employees “across every
community” in the UK.

Last week, the government published a green paper further detailing that
strategy and reiterating that the importance of competitiveness and pro-
competition rules in the UK economy and creating “the right conditions for
new and growing enterprise to thrive, not protecting the position of
incumbents”. In my view the creation of such conditions will be heavily
dependent on, among other things, a predictable, active and effective
competition regime.

Particularly in times of upheaval, like those in which we currently find
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ourselves, there may be pressures on government to move away from these
underlying pro-competition principles; principles which, I believe, have
never been more relevant than now. So, as a competition authority, this
commitment to maintaining open, competitive markets, is most welcome. All of
the CMA’s work – both domestic and international – can, does, and will
continue post-Exit to, play an important role in helping foster the
productive, fair and competitive economy that the government wants to see.

This is not merely aspiration or opinion: the value of competitive markets is
something supported by a strong body of empirical evidence showing that
competition can drive economic growth and greater productivity and,
similarly, that countries with lower levels of product market regulation,
enabling stronger competition, tend to have higher levels of productivity
growth. Competition drives companies to be more productive, pushing them to
seek efficiencies and to innovate, and rewarding those that do with increased
market share at the expense of less productive firms and inefficient
incumbents.

Supported by effective enforcement of the rules, competition can also help
ensure that the opportunities and benefits of this productivity and
innovation are felt broadly across society. Our ongoing work concerning the
pricing by certain companies of medicines on which many patients rely and
which all taxpayers fund; our recently launched market study into the UK care
homes sector; our recommendations following extensive market investigations
for changes to ensure that the UK’s retail banking and energy markets work
well, in particular for the financially less well off: all demonstrate how
critical our work is to the interests of UK consumers.

2. Role as an adviser

The second role I want to highlight is our role as an informed, expert and
constructive adviser to government on the role of competition across the
wider policy landscape, and, in the present context, on the implications of
Exit on the competition and consumer regimes.

As an independent non-ministerial government department, the CMA has both
formal and informal advisory duties. Aside from our overarching primary duty
to promote competition both within and outside the UK for the benefit of
consumers, we have responsibility for, and a strong track record in,
assisting and advising government ministers and other public bodies.

That advisory role primarily manifests itself in advising on the competition
implications of laws, policies or legislative proposals that affect markets.
Thus, for example, we have given advice to UK public authorities in relation
to proposed regulations for private-hire minicab services and their potential
impact on innovation and competition from new services, such as Uber – an
issue which I know many of our counterparts in other countries have also
faced.

As the Exit process moves forward we see the CMA as having a potential role
to contribute advice to the government as it considers putting in place
legislation and regulations affecting markets in areas currently the subject
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of European law.

In addition, of course, we will be feeding actively into the government’s
consideration of the specific implications of the UK’s Exit from the EU on
the UK competition and consumer regimes, and on the CMA’s exercise of its
functions within those.

As it stands, that Exit-related advice can be split into 2 primary areas:
advice on implications for the CMA’s functions, and, advice on minimising
disruption for enforcement and business.

Implications for the CMA’s functions

The question of what Exit may mean for the CMA is one I have – unsurprisingly
– been asked several times, and on which much has already been written by a
range of lawyers, academics and commentators.

The easy answer is that, as things stand, there has been no material
immediate impact since the referendum on the CMA’s work; the law has not
changed as yet. And, as I’ve said, although we have a role in supporting the
government’s Exit-related thinking, our main focus is on continuing actively
to carry out our responsibilities within the current legislative framework
and to participate in international fora, including, on the competition side,
the ECN, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)
and International Competition Network (ICN), and ICPEN, Consumer Protection
Cooperation (CPC) network and the European Policy Centre (EPC) and OECD on
the consumer side.

Of course, over the longer term the answer is rather less clear: as I’ve
already alluded to, the nature, extent and timing of the impact on the CMA
will, necessarily depend on:

first, the outcome of the political negotiations around Exit and the
terms of the future relationship with the EU; and
second, the decisions taken by the government in relation to the UK
competition and consumer framework going forward.

While the UK competition and consumer rules are in large part codified
directly in stand-alone UK legislation, and thus could to that extent
‘survive’ any disapplication of EU law in the UK, many of those rules
nonetheless derive from or are framed by EU legislation, and several more
directly reference specific EU provisions.

As was set out in the Prime Minister’s speech last month, the UK’s Exit will
aim to leave Britain free to establish its own trade relationships, including
a specifically negotiated UK – EU agreement, as opposed to pursuing a model
that retains single market membership. Such a clear ‘break’ Exit will mean
that EU law would no longer apply in the UK.

Function-specific implications

How such a clear separation and the consequent inapplicability of EU law
impacts directly on the CMA will vary by function, depending in particular on



the extent to which our exercise of that function, and the laws which
underpin it, are currently entwined with EU law.

For example, at one end of the scale is the consumer protection regime, where
the EU and UK regimes are highly integrated (albeit UK consumer law pre-dates
EU competency in this area and the UK has been influential in shaping EU
policy). As a consequence, a significant amount of legislative preservation
will likely be required, not least as, regardless of the outcome of
negotiations, UK businesses and consumers will continue to interact with EU
businesses and consumers (and therefore EU consumer laws) to some degree.
There will also be significant issues to resolve for the future in relation
to, for example, the applicable law for cross-border purchases, and
mechanisms for cross-border redress.

At the other end of the spectrum is the UK markets regime and the criminal
cartel regime. Both of these are very much more UK-specific and will remain,
in most respects, unaffected by Exit.

The competition and mergers regimes fall somewhere in the middle of this
spectrum: they are codified in UK statutes but are nonetheless heavily
aligned with, and influenced by, EU law and practice and are subject to
mechanisms which provide for the allocation of certain cases between the
European Commission and member state authorities.

While there will evidently be challenges in restructuring and separating the
performance of our functions in these areas from our European counterparts,
such separation, particularly in light of the intended clear ‘break’ from the
European regime, also creates the potential for greater flexibility for the
CMA to determine more directly its own enforcement priorities and objectives.

So, for example, UK consumer protection laws would no longer be governed by
maximum harmonisation rules that limit the permissible extent of consumer
protections that can be provided for. And, scope for possible change would
also exist on the antitrust side: the EU antitrust block exemption regime
would no longer apply directly, for example, and so – following an Exit with
a clear break there could be an opportunity over time to reassess the policy
rationale underpinning those block exemptions. The European exemption regime
is, unsurprisingly, significantly influenced by the single market regime –
with increasing trade globalisation there would in theory be scope to review
what approach we should take with, for example, vertical restraints, once
those single market imperatives don’t apply directly.

Indeed, the UK’s Exit also provides a more general opportunity for us to take
stock and review our use of our different powers, and to consider whether
each of these and the regime as a whole can be made to work more effectively.
Many of the changes that might be made could well be things which one could
do now or under any likely form of future Exit, but clearly once the terms of
Exit are clear, there could be merit in a wider stocktake and reappraisal of
the regime.

The precise scope and need for any changes will, as I’ve mentioned, of course
be a matter for political discussion and decision. At present, the UK



government has indicated only that it intends to convert the existing body of
EU law into UK law and that thereafter Parliament can amend those laws
incrementally, subject to international treaties and other agreements with
the EU and other countries.

Cross-cutting implications

Alongside those tool-specific considerations, there are a number of
overarching practical issues that – irrespective of the exact relationship
reached with the EU – we see as critical to the successful functioning of the
competition and consumer protection regimes, and which we consider merit
particular consideration by government.

Information sharing and co-operation

The first – and in my view arguably most significant – of these is the impact
of Exit on the CMA’s ability to co-operate and to share information with
other European authorities for use in our and others’ enforcement.

Currently, the CMA has the ability, under various EU provisions, to exchange
with the European Commission and other EU member state competition
authorities, and to use in evidence, confidential information. This formal
power to share information, whether confidential or non-confidential, has
played a significant part in facilitating close working and effective
enforcement action by the UK competition authorities, the European Commission
and other EU member state authorities. This is particularly the case in the
enforcement sphere where (by contrast to some extent with the mergers regime)
companies may have little incentive in the absence of such powers to grant
voluntary waivers to authorities for their confidential information to be
shared. As such, the need for adequate and effective means for the CMA to
continue to share information with other authorities post-Exit (both those
within the EU and those outside) and to receive information, and where
appropriate, to use information we receive as evidence, is a key
consideration for the CMA and the wider regime.

One-stop shop and parallel investigations

That co-operation imperative will be accentuated in any future scenario in
which the existing mechanisms for case allocation – and in particular the so-
called ‘one-stop shop’ between the Commission and EU member states for
reviewing mergers – no longer apply in the UK. This issue is something I’ve
already alluded to today, and its practical implications across the
competition regime are significant.

On the one hand, the new potential for parallel investigation of certain
mergers or antitrust cases by the Commission and the CMA would enable the CMA
to assess a number of ‘international’ mergers that affect the UK which under
the current arrangements would be assessed by the Commission.

But on the other hand, it would also have evident resource implications: not
just for parties having to make parallel merger filings or deal with
simultaneous UK and EU enforcement action, but also for the CMA itself.



By way of example, if the current UK jurisdictional merger thresholds remain
the same, we broadly estimate – using recent cases as our model and
recognising that levels of merger activity are always hard to predict – that
the CMA could face an additional caseload of somewhere between 30 and 50
first phase mergers per year, which one could reasonably expect in turn to
translate to a half dozen or so additional in-depth phase 2 inquiries. Taking
into account the likely scale of those additional cases, this would represent
an increase of at least 40 to 50% on the CMA merger workload since its
creation, and we will evidently need to be ready and equipped to deal with
such an increase if necessary. This is something to which our focus will
increasingly shift as the future shape of the CMA’s jurisdiction becomes more
apparent.

Similarly, in terms of our antitrust enforcement, while there is not the same
formal, threshold-based, European ‘one-stop shop’ for case allocation, there
is a restriction on the CMA and European Commission pursuing parallel
proceedings into the same conduct.

It is true that the CMA has greater discretion in determining which antitrust
cases to prioritise for investigation than it does merger reviews and that
will continue to be the case. However, it will evidently remain important
that any separation in the jurisdiction and effect of UK and EU antitrust
investigations, and any allocation of resources to increases in workload in
other areas of our portfolio, does not result in less effective antitrust
enforcement. In practice, this will – among other things – likely mean
pursuing investigations into the UK impact of cross border anti-competitive
conduct, in parallel to any proceedings by the European Commission. We have
put a high priority since the creation of the CMA on stepping up the extent
and impact of our enforcement activity. So we are keen to avoid the risk that
Exit may impede or reverse the gains we have made and the consequent benefits
we are able to bring to consumers in the UK. Moreover, and this is equally
true for merger cases, any potential increase in our jurisdiction over
‘international’ cases that are currently reviewed only at EU level is also a
further reason why arrangements for effective co-operation and information
sharing with other authorities will be key to the effectiveness of any future
UK regime.

Minimising disruption through transition and beyond

I mentioned earlier that our role as an adviser includes consideration not
only of the impact on the CMA, but also on minimising disruption, be it
disruption of effective enforcement or disruption for business. This is
particularly so in considering the issues I have just discussed: inter-
authority information sharing, the need for continuing co-operation, and the
future relationship between EU and UK competition and consumer laws. We are
acutely aware of the importance and mutual benefit for both the CMA and
businesses of seeking to provide appropriate clarity, continuity and legal
certainty across each of our tools. As a result we seek to minimise
disruption not only to our own investigations and enforcement activities, but
also more widely, to legitimate commercial processes and practices and to the
wider UK economy.



A central part of this, particularly in relation to enforcement cases but
also for mergers, will be the putting into place of clear transitional
arrangements which ensure clarity in the allocation of existing, in-flight
and post-Exit investigations, processes and remedies.

The competition and consumer regimes will have to address some very
particular transitional considerations – transitioning from the jurisdiction
of the European courts and decision-making bodies to the jurisdiction of the
UK and its devolved nations. At the more practical level, there are a number
of possible permutations of transitional arrangements to be considered: for
example those in relation to the allocation and investigation of ongoing
cases, and the question of which authority shapes, enforces, and monitors
remedies (and how other authorities should be involved in or work alongside
that process).

In seeking to minimise disruption and legal uncertainty we are aiming to
ensure that appropriate rights and processes are preserved and maintained for
all stakeholders. This will include considering rights of intervention and
consultation, appeal rights, rights to enforce and to gather information,
referral and case allocation rights and mechanisms, and, relevant
jurisdictional ‘cut-off’ points.

In addition to ensuring continuity with minimal disruption to business, in
any scenario we must ensure that consumers are adequately protected by
closing any potential enforcement gaps or opportunities to game the system.

Whichever path we head down, given the intended clear ‘break’ from the EU
regime, the current intertwined nature of the EU and UK competition regimes
means that an undisruptive path from the position pre-Exit to any future
position will inevitably require careful consideration. That will necessarily
require provision for the necessary resources and co-operative arrangements.

As I have said, the UK’s Exit will likely necessitate or enable various
changes and enhancements to our laws and practices or policy approach. Which
changes are made is ultimately a question for politicians, but, Exit does
offer various opportunities to refine the UK competition and consumer regime.

Equally, we do of course also appreciate, and have seen first-hand, the
benefits of maintaining appropriate consistency with international best
practice. Again that is true both for businesses and consumers who will
continue to transact across borders and for the effectiveness of enforcement
across the EU and beyond. In what the OECD has described as an “increasingly
multipolar” world characterised by rising global economic interdependence
(1), we are mindful that the benefits and importance of consistent, co-
ordinated and coherent application of competition and consumer laws across
the globe have, in many respects, never been greater.

3. Role as a contributor

This brings me on to my final theme for today, the CMA’s role – now and in
the future – as a member of the global enforcement community and effort. As
things stand, while the UK remains a member of the EU the CMA will remain a



member of both the ECN and its consumer enforcement counterpart, the CPC
network.

This brings with it certain obligations which require the CMA to remain
closely involved in those networks. But regardless of those formal duties we
remain, more fundamentally, keen to continue to work closely with the
European Commission and other EU member state authorities in pursuing
European-wide enforcement and developing policies and procedures to meet the
challenges of the new economy both before and following Exit. Just as the UK
government has spoken of its commitment to the UK remaining an ‘outward
looking’ country, so the CMA takes the same view from our own, more specific,
competition and consumer enforcement perspective.

I’ve already referred to some of the benefits that we feel that our close,
co-operative work with our European counterparts – and indeed others agencies
beyond the EU – has brought to our and others’ cases. But even if these
weren’t so manifest, the simple fact is, to put it somewhat bluntly, that the
EU and the UK will, if nothing else, remain ‘next-door neighbours’.
Regardless of any other drivers, authorities on both sides will therefore
continue to have to consider markets and conduct that reach beyond political
boundaries and into each other’s territories. The increasingly international
dimensions of business practices, illustrated most obviously by the continued
growth of online and digital markets, means that the same is true, and will
likely become only ever more true, of the interrelation of UK markets,
consumers and businesses with jurisdictions further afield.

We are building from a strong base in this regard – there are numerous
examples of cases where our extensive co-operation with the European
Commission and other European enforcers over the past year has been highly
productive – the consideration of the proposed CK Hutchison / Telefonica
Europe (O2 UK) merger provides a good recent example; or antitrust
enforcement – see our recent co-ordination with the French and Italian
competition authorities in our separate investigations into price co-
ordination by modelling agencies, and the ongoing co-operation the CMA has
had with a number of European authorities, including our French, Swedish,
Italian and German counterparts, in relation to certain pricing practices in
the hotel online bookings sector. Or – looking further back – the close co-
ordination between the CMA’s predecessor, the Office of Fair Trading (OFT),
and the German Bundeskartellamt in relation to independent investigations
each authority ran into the price parity clauses relating to Amazon
Marketplace, and with the European Commission in its investigation into the
truck producer cartel. That investigation, which resulted in Commission fines
totalling €2.93 billion, first originated with a leniency application that
followed the launch of an intelligence-led investigation by the OFT.

As I’ve said, our external focus does not end at the boundaries of the EU: we
have actively co-operated on merger cases with a number of jurisdictions
worldwide including the USA and Canada. So too on the enforcement side – for
example our recent co-ordination with the Department of Justice in connection
with our respective investigations into the online sale of posters/wall art
in the UK and USA respectively.
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Nor is our external focus limited to investigations and mergers – we
frequently meet counterparts from around the world to discuss issues of
mutual interest, and to build personal links. So, for example, 2016 saw us
visit authorities and take part in technical assistance workshops in Canada,
the USA, China, Germany and Colombia. This is in addition to our
participation and attendance at international networks around the world
through our membership of ICN (of which the OFT’s John Fingleton was Chair
for 3 successful years to 2012), ICPEN (of which we had the presidency for
the third time in 2015/16) and the OECD. We look forward to continuing,
through these networks, to contribute to and influence the development of
global policies, procedures and approaches, both while we remain a member of
the EU, and – I can envisage even more directly – post-Exit.

Alongside the various external market dynamics I’ve mentioned, the potential
complexity and uncertainty from the Exit process is likely to make this
close, co-ordinated working all the more important in the coming months and
years, even before Exit.

And so it is very much my, and the CMA’s hope, ambition and expectation, that
regardless of the technical considerations to be addressed, the precise
outcome of political discussions, or the strict form of the relationship
between the UK and EU regimes and institutions – the strong, mutually
beneficial and co-operative relationships that the CMA and its predecessors
have worked hard to build with our overseas counterparts will continue and
develop further, not just up to, but also beyond, the UK’s Exit from the EU.
It is not in our, nor, I believe, others’ interests for the CMA to recede as
a contributor to the development of competition and consumer law
internationally.

Conclusion

The UK government has made clear its commitment, regardless of the precise
outcome of Exit negotiations, to maintaining the UK as an open, competitive
environment for business. And whatever that outcome, it is the CMA’s role to
react and adapt so as to continue its leading role in helping ensure the
economy thrives to the benefit of consumers. I hope I have given you a sense
as to how the CMA is going about this, as an authority, adviser, and member
of the international competition enforcement community.

We see ourselves as playing an important role in helping the UK to continue,
up to and beyond its Exit from the EU, to be a dynamic competitive economy
for consumers and businesses, no matter what the Exit course that is charted.

While the circumstances surrounding Exit are clearly without direct
precedent, I believe that, as an agency, the CMA can take confidence from the
way in which we have previously evolved and adapted to new landscapes and
political and economic climates: the reforms that created the CMA in 2014,
and the way in which we have, we feel, managed that transformation and not
just continued, but also built further on, the work of our predecessors
provide a useful recent reminder that significant change is as familiar as it
is inevitable.



I will finish by saying simply that, without ignoring that there are some big
changes coming our way, proportionate preparation is the key from our
standpoint. The CMA is acutely aware that our key priority must be to retain
our credibility as an agency by doing our day job as well as we possibly can,
and to continue to play a leading role in efforts to create the dynamic,
competitive markets that give rise to good outcomes for consumers through
lower prices, higher quality and wider choice.

We look forward confidently and expectantly to working alongside our partners
in the UK and abroad in the coming years to meet that challenge and to make
the most of the opportunities that emerge.

OECD (2014), ‘OECD @ 100: Policies for a Shifting World’ and ‘Challenges1.
of International Co-operation in Competition Law Enforcement’.


